MEETING OF THE BLACKMORE, HOOK END

& WYATTS  GREEN PARISH COUNCIL
Held on Thursday, 16th February 2017 in the committee room of Tipps Cross Remembrance Hall.  

Commenced at 7.30pm.    

Members present:  Cllr McCarthy (Chairman), Cllr Keeble (Vice Chairman), Cllr Bennett, Cllr Mason, Cllr Frost, Cllr Lockhart, Cllr Henwood and Cllr Lennon.  Rosemarie Nelson (Responsible Financial Officer) present.

Apologies for absence: Cllr Town, Cllr Dean, Cllr Watley, Cllr Cannon, Cllr Thomas, Susan Clapham (Parish Clerk), Mr T Smith (Herald) and Borough Cllr Aimi Middlehurst. 

Before the meeting formally commenced, Cllr McCarthy read a letter of 14th February 2017 from Cllr Town in which she explained that, in view of her recent illness, she wished to stand down as Parish Councillor.  If her health improves sufficiently, she hoped one day to resume her participation.  She thanked the Council for the flowers recently delivered.   Cllr McCarthy will reply to Cllr Town’s letter, accepting her resignation and thanking her for her many years of service on the Council.   




Action:  Cllr McCarthy
0275
AMENDMENTS TO MINUTES
The January 2017 minutes were signed as a correct record with nil amendments.  

0276
DECLARATION OF INTEREST
There were no declarations of interest.
0277
OPEN FORUM 
There were no members of the public in attendance.
0278
PROGRESS CHECK
Multi Use Games Area:  Mrs Nelson read to the meeting an email received from Mr Stuart Lucas confirming that quotes for the resurfacing of the MUGA are being collated.  He hopes these will be ready to be presented within the next two to three weeks.   He reported that current users of the play area are very enthusiastic about the proposed new 3G surface and thanked the Parish Council for its support.   Cllr Bennett confirmed that the Village Hall will contribute £3,000 to this project with the Parish Council matching this amount (i.e. £3,000) as agreed at the January 2017 meeting.    
0279
CORRESPONDENCE

Mrs Nelson reported on the following: 

· A Bus News leaflet had been received detailing changes to various routes outside the Parish area;   Cllr McCarthy will pass this to Cllr Dean.



Action:  Cllr McCarthy
· An email had been received from a parishioner, Rachel Patten, who is concerned at the lack of road signage on Hay Green Lane, which has led to cars being stranded in the ford, danger to horse riders, speeding vehicles and articulated lorries using the lane.   The meeting acknowledged that it is extremely difficult to persuade Highways to install any additional road signs.  However Cllr Mason proposed, Cllr Keeble seconded and it was unanimously agreed that the Clerk should to write to both Brentwood and Essex, endorsing the views expressed in Ms Patten’s email and asking for appropriate action.








Action:  Parish Clerk
· Mrs Nelson read out an email from Mr Terry Smith explaining that due to illness of the printer, delivery of the Spring issue of the magazine may be delayed until early week commencing 20th February.

· Details had been received for the 2017 Essex Village of the Year and 2017 Best Kept Playing Field competitions.   It was agreed that both of these competitions would be entered. 

                  Action:  Parish Clerk to complete entry forms
BOROUGH & COUNTY COUNCILLOR REPORTS
0280
Borough Cllr Roger Keeble reported that it had been a very quiet month.   Concern was again expressed at the lack of action and communication by BBC’s planning department.


REPORTS OF COMMITTEES

POLICY & RESOURCES COMMITTEE
0281
FINANCE 


ACCOUNTS FOR PAYMENT – The Clerk presented the following payment schedules and cheques requiring three Member signatures:
£

Addressee



Description
 
-


HMR & C


Tax and NI contributions

 
-


Mrs R Nelson


Book Keeping

2000.00

Unity Trust PC ac.20343161
Direct debits

  
  222.00

Town & Country Landscape
Trimming Blackmore ditch and Outings Lane junction

    
  335.00

SADS UK


Case for Blackmore defibrillator

   
  225.00

Tipps Cross Remembrance Hall
Office rent

Direct bank transfer payments via Unity Trust:
£  - 


Essex Pension Fund

Pension contribution

£  -
  

S Clapham


Clerk’s salary 

      
 It was RESOLVED that:

(i) The statutory basis for this item be noted as the Accounts and Audit (England) Regulations 2011;

(ii) The List of Payments is approved as presented in the schedule.


Receipts: 

From Blackmore Village Hall, cheque for £2,825 for football/cricket field rents.

0282    FINANCIAL REPORTS:  Financial Reports to 31st January 2017
Reports had been distributed prior to the meeting and no questions were arising.   Cllr Bennett asked the Chairmen of the three committees to report at the March meeting any items which should be considered for accrual at the financial year end (31st March).   



Action:  Committee Chairmen
It was RESOLVED that:

(i) the statutory basis for this item be noted as the Accounts and Audit (England) Regulations 2011; and,

(ii)       The Financial Report be noted with no other action necessary.

0283
FINANCIAL POWERS:
Cllr McCarthy had recently attended a course on the use of Facebook and social media.  He considered that it could be worth investing a small sum per month to significantly widen the Council’s current Facebook coverage.   Putting this into place in March would be a useful indicator as it may encourage extra volunteers of the Parish Spring Clean on Saturday 25th March.   Cllr McCarthy proposed and it was agreed that an amount of approximately £12 per month would be allocated for this purpose.

Action:  Cllr McCarthy

Relating to the Parish Spring Clean, it was agreed that 30 new litter pickers and an appropriate number of Hi-Viz vests would be purchased.   Cllr Keeble will obtain a price for the litter pickers for the Parish Clerk who was asked to check the number of vests needed for ordering.

Action:  Cllr Keeble/Parish Clerk  

0284
HERALD MAGAZINE  

Cllr McCarthy was pleased to report that Mr and Mrs Smith had agreed to remain as Editors of the Herald until the December issue which gives the Council additional time to find a new Editor 

0285
BRENTWOOD BOROUGH PARISH COUNCIL ASSOCIATION

The next meeting is scheduled for 8th March 2017 at 7pm at Tipps Cross.


PLANNING COMMITTEE
0286
 PLANS

Cllr Lockhart reported that two applications had been considered as follows:-

Meeting held on 13 Feb 17
1a Orchard Piece
Side extension – no objection

Tamarisk, Fingrith Hall Road
Rear first floor extension  - no objection


Cllr Cannon had provided a computer, projector and screen which has greatly improved the viewing of plans.   She is thanked for providing this equipment and it was agreed that a reserve will be included at year end to purchase a suitable projector (should this become necessary).  Action:  Mrs Nelson

He further reported that he, Cllr Cannon and Cllr Mason had attended the BBC planning training event on 30th January at the Town Hall.   The event covered planning procedures and stressed the importance of Declarations of Interest in planning matters.   

0287
OUTSTANDING ENFORCEMENT ISSUES - As per the reports. 

 
ENVIRONMENT COMMITTEE

 There was a committee meeting held on 6 Feb 17 and the minutes were circulated prior to the meeting

· The Council received and accepted the Committee meeting minutes and the following items of business discussed.
0288
To consider amalgamating the Environment and Recreation committees

Cllr Mason reported that members of both committees considered that they should continue as two separate meetings for a further three months when the future feasibility/best organisation will be assessed.  However he is concerned that recent Environment and Recreation meetings have struggled to be quorate.   Cllr McCarthy confirmed that he will attend Committee meetings, should there be insufficient members available.    Cllr McCarthy questioned whether Environment and Recreation Committees could be held bi-monthly but this was not felt to be an on-going solution.   


Cllr Bennett considered that the Planning Committee was especially important because of the need to report decisions back to Brentwood within specific time limits.   


Cllr Bennett reminded all Councillors of the requirement to let the relevant Chairman and/or the Parish Clerk know if they are unable to attend committee (and Council) meetings.   Action:  All Councillors

0289
Christmas lights 

Cllr Mason reported that Piggotts Ltd have announced that they are withdrawing from the Decorative lighting market.   He will speak to them regarding alternative companies who could provide future maintenance.    Alternatively, a local electrician might be able to do the work required.




Action:  Cllr Mason

0290
Plovers Mead

Cllr Mason was unhappy to report that there had again been further damage to the kerb stones both at the Plovers Mead entrance and part-way along the road.   

0291
Wyatts Green flooding

Cllr Mason reported that a quote for this work is awaited.

0292
Library Green clearance

Whilst part of this area has been cut back, due to its large size, the Committee considered that this is a job for Total Landscapes, who has quoted approximately £1,500.   This is being further considered.


RECREATION COMMITTEE
There was a committee meeting held on 7 Feb 17 and the minutes were circulated prior to the meeting.  

· The Council received and accepted the Committee meeting minutes and the following items of business discussed.

0293
Ted Marriage Field
In accordance with the recreation minutes – no amendments.
0295
Mill Lane Play Area
In accordance with the recreation minutes – no amendments.
0296
Walter Hobbs Recreation Field and Play Area
In accordance with the recreation minutes – no amendments.

0297
ROSPA reports – work completed – all recreation areas

Cllr Mason reported on the recent meeting with the Clerk, Councillors and Nick Taylor of RoSPA.   It appears that where one individual item is categorised as high or medium risk, the whole area is similarly defined, making the situation seem much worse than it actually is.   Cllr Mason recommended that, following the recent remedial work carried out by Total Landscapes, no further work is undertaken until the next RoSPA inspection has been held.   This was agreed.


It was noted that flailing of the hedges is due to be done by the end of February;  a quote for this work has been received at £500.    

0298
Blackmore Youth Centre – Loft conversion

Mrs Nelson reported that the Youth Centre has postponed the work to extend into the loft space for the time being. 


In response to Cllr Cannon’s suggestion, the Clerk has provided to her a list of the terms of the deed between the Blackmore Village Hall and the Parish Council.   

0299
Phone kiosk, Wyatts Green Road

Cllr McCarthy reported that a mini-working party is being held on Thursday 23rd February to clean and identify the refurbishment work needed.  
 


CLERK’S REPORT
· The Clerk had reported on various items in the meeting agenda.
0300
 COMMITTEE MEETINGS

Environment
  6.3.17
7.00 pm
Tipps X Remembrance Hall


Recreation 
  7.3.17
7.00pm
Tipps X Remembrance Hall


Planning
  7.3.17
4.45pm
Tipps X Remembrance Hall


Parish Council
 16.3.17
7.30 pm
Tipps X Remembrance Hall 
0301
Defibrillators   

· The 2nd training session held at Blackmore village hall on 26.1.17 at 7pm was very well attended and well received.
0302
Finger posts
The Clerk has reported that new applications to CIF can be made from 1st April 2017.  

0303
Public Engagement (social media) - FACEBOOK


Regular updates and posts are posted to Facebook.

0304
Resumption of the 261 bus service (now the 61 bus)
· A meeting is being arranged with representatives from ECC, hopefully within the next 10 days, to discuss the continuation of this service after 31st March 2017.   Cllr McCarthy is contacting Ensign Buses to invite their attendance.
Action:  Cllr McCarthy
0305
Walter Hobbs Lease Renewal


In hand with Wortley Byers.
0306
Blackmore Village Hall – proposal for a shop and tea room


A meeting is being held by the Village Hall and others on Monday 20th February to discuss this project which has been deferred due to the MUGA upgrade.   It was noted that a letter is still required from the BVH committee before permissions can be granted and any work commences.    

0307
Blackmore Village Fayre committee – permission for extra parking sought


The Clerk has contacted the owner of the field and permission has been granted for its use during the Village Fayre weekend for additional parking.

INFORMATION EXCHANGE / NEXT AGENDA ITEMS – (for discussion only)   

0308

Half Marathon


Cllr Keeble reported that the route of the Half Marathon has been changed and it is most likely that there will be more road closures in view of the traffic/runner problems which arose last year.   The race is being held on Sunday 19th March.

0309
Allotments

Mrs Nelson presented an Allotment Agreement covering a new tenant – Mr Peter Jakobsson.  This was signed by Councillors Keeble and Lockhart.   She will provide a copy to the tenant and the original will be retained on Parish files.    The deposit and annual rent (£100) has been banked.



Action:  Mrs Nelson
AIDE MEMOIRE
The Council to review parking arrangements for the Fireworks Display in November 2017.

END:
There being no further business, the Meeting was closed by the Chairman at 8.35 pm
Signed (Chairman):___________________________________   Date: __________________________ 


